Debenham Parish Council

Minutes of the virtual meeting held on Monday, 18 January 2021, at 7:30 pm.

Present:  Cllrs J Baldwin (Chairman), R Blackwell (Vice-chairman), S Palframan, S Phipps, D Seccombe, L Cockerton, G Helm, M Hammond, County Cllr M Hicks, Mrs. D Bedwell (Clerk), and three members of the public.

	Public participation at meetings: Comments were received from a member of the public about one of the items on the agenda.

	DPC/21/6: Apologies for absence:  Apologies had been received from Cllrs S Dobson and F Winrow-Giffin, which were approved by Council.

	DPC/21/7: Declarations of interest with regards to items on the agenda: Cllr J Baldwin declared a pecuniary interest on item 12 a) (Cllr expenses) and Cllr L Cockerton a non-pecuniary interest on item 10 a).



	DPC/21/8: To note District and County Cllr's reports:  Reports from both Councillors had been received and circulated to members. Cllr M Hicks added to his report upon joining the meeting. Several questions were put forward to him by members, namely: 

· Who was responsible for instigating the vaccination centre at the DLC (response provided by a fellow Cllr)

· Pothole near the Co-op- Did not yet meet the criteria for repair and may take some time but would be followed up
· Damage caused to the carriageway and verges (between Winston and Debenham) by heavy goods vehicles following a recent inappropriate diversion from the A140 via the High Street- Council was advised to write to Cllr M H and formally request that SCC approached Anglia Water   for the necessary repairs
· Investment in number plate recognition cameras for use at waste disposal units- although the current system was better than the previous one, it involved sites being operated 12 hours a day, which was not financially viable; The new ANPR system would automate some of the services and would be a long-term solution
· Pothole on Gracechurch Street reported, which was noted



	DPC/21/9: To approve the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 14 December 2020 and the extraordinary meeting held on 5 January 2021:  It was resolved to approve the minutes as a true record of the meetings held.



	DPC/21/10: Planning matters

a) Application: DC/20/05889   19 High Street- Application for works to trees in a Conservation Area - Fell TG1 Yew Trees due to potential damage to neighbouring property: Members could not support this application in its current state. Although no objections were raised against some of the works proposed, it was recommended that the Yew should be preserved and not felled.
a) Decision: DC/20/05535   23 High Street:  Works to Trees in a Conservation Area - 1no Conifer - Reduce. 1no Sycamore - Remove. 2no Ash - Reduce by 50%. 2no Ash - Crown lift: No objection raised: Noted.
b) Appeal:  Appeal Ref: APP/W3520/W/20/3254926 10 Ipswich Road, Debenham, Suffolk IP14 6LB- Appeal dismissed-Noted.


	DPC/21/11: The Angel Inn: To consider correspondence received from members of the public in light of recent planning applications and agree on any actions: Several items of correspondence had been received from members of the public asking the Parish Council to proactively seek ways to save the Angel Inn from being permanently lost.

Many objections had been made against the recent planning applications, which demonstrated the continued depth of feeling in this matter. Although members of the parish had suggested compulsive purchase, it was agreed that this should be a last resort option. 

Consideration was given to the current split of the original property and the difficulties inherent to shared services. Members also made suggestions about how the existing facilities could best be converted to accommodate a growing parish. 

It was disappointing that so many historic and heritage features from the original establishment had already been lost, and efforts should be made to protect any remaining, in order to bring it back to its former glory. 

A variety of business models had been discussed in the past by the Angel Community Group. One of the options was for the Parish Council to purchase it (via compulsory purchase route or otherwise),  to then sell back to the community later. The process engaged with previously had fallen short of an agreement on the sale price. The Group had received pledges of several thousand pounds, but it had not been easy to ascertain how much capital was needed as no final price had been agreed with the seller.

The Parish Council had applied for the Angel Inn's re-registration as an Asset of Community Value in May 2020. However, the departure of a key staff member had resulted in this matter not being progressed by Mid Suffolk District Council. The process had been re-started since this had been identified.

Members agreed that any initiative to save the Angel Inn ought to be led by the community, with the Parish Council's support. Cllr J Baldwin volunteered to share members' views with the said Community Group. It was hoped negotiations could recommence between the two parties and that a positive conclusion could be reached in due course.


	DPC/21/12: Finance and Administration
a) To approve accounts for payment and note receipts and bank balances:  It was resolved to approve the accounts for payment, and the receipts and bank balances were noted, as per the circulated schedule.

b) To consider and approve the budget for 2021/2022: Following due consideration and an additional £2,000 for the "Traffic and Parking Strategy" cost centre, it was resolved to approve the budget, as presented by the Responsible Financial Officer, for 2021/2022.
c) To consider and approve the precept for 2021/2022: It was resolved to approve a precept of £78,686 for 2021/2022, which remained the same as the previous financial year. Members believed that the ongoing pandemic would potentially result in additional financial pressures for some of Debenham's parishioners and that they did not wish to add to that.  
d) Covid-19 response initiatives-update:  Reports were received from both Cllr R Blackwell and Cllr J Baldwin.
e) To establish the Council's position with regards to internal communications and use of "Slack": At the request of the Council, the Clerk had prepared a detailed report about the use of Slack as the approved system of internal communication and the express requirement that all Council members should use it. There remained some exceptions, which resulted in additional tasks having to be performed, communications being missed, and potential GDPR issues being raised.

Members took turns to describe the ease with which they had operated the system for the past three years and how it had allowed for swift responses and decisions at times when proactiveness within the Council had been vital.

Concerns were raised about the continued use of personal e-mail addresses and the potential risks of this practice. As a Council, Debenham had reached a standard of professionalism and high expectations that should continue to be strengthened by improved systems and processes. This could only be achieved if all members accepted and operated by democratically approved policies and standards. 

There was an incorrect perception at times that Councillors were volunteers when this was not the case. Councillors were elected (or co-opted) members of local government and, as such, were expected to abide by that organization's systems. 

The recent pandemic had demonstrated that the ability to access and use online platforms led to effective role-playing and improved community engagement. The system used by the Parish Council had been supported by its professional advisory body and met the criteria contained within the ICO's guidance for good data traffic and management.  

Some debate ensued about additional improvements to the existing system for external communication and the recommendation for a dedicated domain and member e-mail addresses. As a result, it was resolved to:

· Continue utilizing Slack for all internal communications

· Make further training available to facilitate the use of Slack by all members

· Only meeting summons and statutory documents to continue being circulated via e-mail to members continuing to opt-out of Slack (as there was no statutory or legal requirement to provide any additional material)

· Clerk to proceed with purchasing a dedicated domain and individual Council e-mail addresses for all members, Clerk and website Editor (expenditure approved).


	DPC/21/13: Committees and Working Groups

a) Traffic and Car Parking NP Group:

· To consider the report circulated ahead of the December 2020 meeting: Cllr R Blackwell was thanked for the preparation of this detailed report. Proposals contained within it were approved by members, with some additional observations being made, as follows:
· There should be some criteria applied to the various options to help with decision making, such as: what would the net cost be; were the proposals value for money; what would the potential car park usage be, etc. Answers to such questions may help steer the Group and inform how future actions were agreed upon.
· It may be possible and beneficial to link to other projects, such as the play areas strategy.
· How parking near some of the NP allocated sites could be financed by developers and how SCC Highways could engage in such negotiations.
· How developers' contributions could potentially be geared towards traffic and parking related projects

· To consider proposal regarding the footway near the Millennium Gates (Debenham cemetery): Following due consideration of possible options, it was agreed to erect a Chestnut palling fence and plant a natural hedge in the existing gap (which was being used as a footway) and encourage pedestrians to use the proper access through the Millennium Gates; In addition, the Warden would be asked to monitor and replenish the grit bin as and when necessary. Council also approved the expenditure for the hedge in order to expedite this matter.
· To consider additional signage for Priory Lane in response to reports of lorries and vans following satellite navigation systems in error: Some suggestions were considered by members, with one of the options being agreed. Suffolk County Council would cover the cost, so this matter could be progressed straight away.
· To consider issues regarding pedestrian and vehicular movements on Low Road: Members expressed some concern about the lack of a footpath and pedestrians having to negotiate the road with other vehicles. They agreed that new signage should be requested from Highways, be placed at both ends of the road, and warn drivers of the lack of footway.
· To discuss Debenham's recent issues being inappropriately used as a diversion route for lorries: Anglia Water had diverted traffic from the A140 through Debenham, and this had resulted in large lorries causing considerable damage to verges and curbs, as well as long tailbacks in Debenham and Winston.  This diversion had been wholly inappropriate and should not be permitted to happen again.

County Cllr M Hicks had been informed of these matters earlier in the meeting, and it had been agreed to formally write to SCC Highways and request that Anglia Water made right all the areas that had been damaged as a result.

b) Trees and Greens- pending works: Cllr R Blackwell reminded members of the upcoming tree works within the St Mary's Churchyard.
c) Play areas and "free to use" recreation facilities provision: A brief update was received from Cllr S Palframan. Cllr Palframan indicated that a detailed report would be available for the next Council meeting, as the national lockdown had limited the amount of work carried out by volunteers.
d) Hoppit and Woodland matters: To note correspondence received and consider any matters therein: Members briefly discussed some recent correspondence regarding floodwater management and bridge replacement. It was also pointed out that the Group was actively engaging with SCC Highways on the maintenance of Priory Lane since it had been asserted that this was not within the remit of the Parish Council.
e) Litter and dog fouling: Various items were noted, such as the new "no dogs" signage at the Recreation Ground, the purchase of a replacement bin at the Butts, and future projects for the School's Eco Council.
f) To ratify the appointment of Council representative on the Sir Robert Hitcham Foundation Trust: Cllr R Blackwell kindly volunteered to take over this role, which was approved by members.



	DPC/21/14: Correspondence- To consider the response and further action to be taken: All the correspondence received had been circulated to members.


	DPC/21/15: Reports from Parish Councillors/additions to the next agenda:  
· Members agreed that the Parish Council should write to MSDC and formally offer to accept, at no cost, the ownership of the strip of land which was hoped to one day safeguard the pedestrian/cycle access from the Low Road to the adjoining London Road site (both of which were allocated for development in the Debenham Neighbourhood Plan). This was due to this pedestrian/cycle route's importance once the Ipswich Road site was developed. 

However, should MSDC be satisfied with an alternative way to safeguard this route, that would also be acceptable, providing the result was the same in terms of community benefit.

· The issue of inconsiderate dog ownership and some owners not clearing after their dog/letting them off their lead in unsuitable places was debated. The Council had received various reports, and this was an ongoing concern that would need to continue being addressed.

· It was noted that Suffolk Wildlife Trust had some bird boxes to be donated to Debenham.
· Cllr R Blackwell reported that the URC Charities' Commission (nil) return had been successfully submitted.

· Questions were asked about recent exchanges on the Debenham Facebook page and how the various parties had handled them.

· Cllr L Cockerton wished to ascertain whether, under agenda item 13 a), recommendations no. 1 to no. 6 had been approved as a result of the meeting, to which the answer was yes.

· Cllr S Palframan asked for the "Debenham Swimming Pool" to be added to the next meeting agenda.



	DPC/21/16: Date of next meeting:  15 February 2021: Noted.


	DPC/21/17: To consider the temporary exclusion of press and public: That pursuant to the Public Bodies (Admission at meetings) Act 1960 the Public and Press be excluded from the meeting due to the confidential nature of the business to be discussed:



	DPC/21/18: To consider Website Editor's contract term variation: It was resolved to approve the recommended variation to the existing contract.



With no other matters to be transacted, the meeting ended at 9.40 pm.

Signed:_____________________________  Date:__________________________
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